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START OF ACT #1 
 

INT. AERIAL ACE'S HOUSE 
 

Aerial Ace is looking at Alternate Dawn completely upset 

and is at the point where she's about to cry. Alternate 

Dawn looks at Aerial Ace ashamed. He goes to speak, but 

Aerial Ace talks first. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Upset, commanding* Get out! 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

Ace I know your upset,but can't 

we talk...(Cutoff) 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Commanding, Starting to cry* I 
said get out! 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

But. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Yells* "Leave"! 

 
Alternate Dawn looks at the floor ashamed at himself for 

what happened. He turns around and heads for the door. As 

he opens it, he turns to Aerial Ace to say something. But 

he sees she's doing her best not to cry. Alternate Dawn 

quietly leaves. 
 

Aerial Ace is still fighting the urge to cry. She turns 

around and walks to an end-table by the couch, and grabs a 

photo from it. Without looking at it she raises her hoof 

to smash it on the ground. Her hoof shakes as she fights 

with her feelings. 
 

Aerial Ace looks at the photo and all the hatred from her            

face fades, but she becomes overwhelmed by sadness. She         

holds the photo to her chest tightly and cries. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Crying quietly* Snuggle bug.... 

 
SLOW ZOOM OUT 

 
FADE TO BLACK. 

 
INT. GOLDEN OAK LIBRARY - 2 WEEKS EARLIER 

 
Alternate Dawn is packing his saddlebag with two books,         

a few gems and a bag of bits. 



 
 
 
 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Thanks again for taking care of 

the library for me Spike. 
 

SPIKE 
No worries. It's actually nice 
being in the old place again. 

 
Alternate Dawn finnish packing his saddlebag and is ready 

to leave. 
 

SPIKE 
So where are you going again? 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

I'm just heading to Rose Town for       

a few days. They have a few       

scrolls that belonged to Morgana     

The Mage, that I want to study. 
 

SPIKE 
*Joking tone* So if you study 

like your mother, I'll see you in 

3 month. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
I wish I could take that much 

time! But with the trade dispute 

going on over the new gold mine, 

my mom wants me back in a week. 
 

Alternate Dawn puts his saddlebag on and heads to the 

door to leave. He turns to Spike. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Oh, if anypony need to use the Save 
State...(Cutoff) 

 
SPIKE 

All the ID cards are by the 
machine, and the energy capsules 
are on the west wall. 

 
And if Little-AJ comes in hurt from       

her training, she can suck it up if        

she has 3 or less broken bones. 
 

You've told me 4 times now. 
 

Alternate Dawn smiles nervously. 



 
 
 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Sorry. (Opens the door to leave) 
I'm off to catch the couch. I'll 
see you in a few days. 

 
Alternate Dawn leaves the library as he waves goodbye. 

 
CUT TO: 

 
INT. PONYVILLE - AFTERNOON 

 
As Aerial Ace is flying over Ponyville, she sees her friends 

Apple Eden and Sparity. She dashes down to greet them. 
 

As she almost gets to the ground she gives her 

usual warning. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Yells* Dig! 

 
Everypony clears the way for Aerial Ace to land, but a 

female unicorn comes out from a corner and is right in 

the path of Aerial Ace's landing. 

 
-Aerial Ace uses Tackle 
-It's Super Effective 
-Life bar for Unicorn depletes 
-Unicorn is knocked out 

 
As Aerial Ace starts to get up, Sparity and Apple Eden 

come running towards her. Aerial Ace shakes her head and 

looks towards her friends. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
It's alright you two, I've had 
worse landings. 

 
Apple Eden and Sparity run past Aerial Ace. Aerial Ace is 

shocked that her friend ran past her and looked towards them. 
 

Apple Eden and Sparity are next to the female unicorn 

seeing if she's okay, but she's knocked out. The two look 

over the female unicorn and see that she hit her head. 

Sparity kneels down. 
 

SPARITY 
*A little worried* We should get 

her to Nurse Red Heart. Put her 

on my back. 



 
 
 
 
 

Apple Eden carefully picks up the female unicorn and puts 

her on Sparity's back. She then picks up the female 

unicorn's saddle bag. Aerial Ace looks at what happened 

and goes to walk off. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Well since you two got this 
covered, I'll head out. 

 
As Aerial Ace turns to leave, Apple Eden grabs a hold of 

her ear and drags her along. 
 

APPLE EDEN 
You're coming too! You caused this! 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Owe.. Owe! Okay, just let go! 
 

As Sparity starts to walk off, Apple Eden follows her 

with Aerial Ace in tow. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

INT. CLINIC - LATER 
 

Apple Eden, Sparity and Aerial Ace are standing in the 

hallway outside a room, as Nurse Red Heart comes out. 

She looks at the three a little concerned. 
 

APPLE EDEN 
How is she doing? 

 
NURSE RED HEART 

She's okay for the most part.      

But she can't remember anything     

right now. 
 

SPARITY 
You mean she has amnesia? 

 
Nurse Red Heart silently nods her head. She looks to 

the room. 
 

NURSE RED HEART 
Poor thing is scared beyond 

belief right now. 
 

Apple Eden looks sternly at Aerial Ace, who already looks 

a little upset at herself. 
 

APPLE EDEN 
*Upset* This wouldn't have happened 

if you weren't so reckless! 



 
 
 
 
 

Aerial Ace looks at Apple Eden upset. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
It's not my fault! I shouted out 

to everypony that I was landing! 
 

Sparity looks at Aerial Ace a little angry. 
 

SPARITY 
How many times has everyone told 

you not to fly so fast and so 

low to the ground! 
 

NURSE RED HEART 
*Sternly* Girls! 

 
Sparity, Apple Eden and Aerial Ace look towards Nurse 

Red Heart. They're all a little ashamed. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Sorry. Is there anything we can do? 

 
NURSE RED HEART 

Do you three know who she is? 
 

Everyone looks at each other and shakes their heads. 

Nurse Red Heart looks through the door and sighs. 
 

NURSE RED HEART 
This might be an issue then? 

 
APPLE EDEN 

Why? 
 

NURSE RED HEART 
Amnesia can be tricky. Her 

memories could come back on their 

own in time. Or they could be 

triggered by something like a 

smell, seeing something she would 

recognise, a sound. 
 

SPARITY 
How long could this last? 

 
NURSE RED HEART 

*Heavy hearted* That's the trick. 
It could be a few hours, days, 
months or her memories could never 
come back. 

 
Sparity, Apple Eden and Aerial Ace look towards the 

door where the female unicorn is, they're all worried. 



 
 
 
 
 

NURSE RED HEART 
She's okay to stay here for a few 

days, but we're not set up for long 

term care for something like this. 
 

Aerial Ace looks at the floor, upset with herself. She 

looks up a Nurse Red Heart. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
It's okay. I have an extra room 

she could use. 
 

Apple Eden and Sparity are shocked hearing this. 
 

APPLE EDEN 
Umm... You don't have the 

neatest kept place Aerial. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
So you can help me clean up a 
little. 

 
SPARITY 

Before we make plans. Maybe we 
Should I talk to her? 

 
NURSE RED HEART 

I'll tell the truth, it would be 

better for her to be able to be out 

and about, since something might 

trigger her memory. But I still want 

her to spend the night. 
 

SPARITY 
Okay. We'll talk to her, and let 
you know what we came up with on 
our way out. 

 
Nurse Red Heart smiles and nods to the girls before heading 

off. Sparity lightly knocks on the door before they head in. 
 

UNICORN 
*Crying, scared* Hello? 

 
Aerial Ace, Sparity and Apple Eden walk into the room.          

They see the female unicorn sitting up on the bed curled           

into a ball. She's been crying and looks scared. 
 

SPARITY 
Hey, how are you doing? 

 
UNICORN 

I'm a little scared. 



 
 
 
 
 

SPARITY 
Ya, we talked to Nurse Red Heart 

and she told us you have amnesia. 
 

The female unicorn wipes her eyes and looks at the three. 
 

UNICORN 
Do I know you three? 

 
SPARITY 

No sorry. I'm Sparity, this is 
Apple Eden and Aerial Ace. 

 
Aerial Ace makes her way to the bed. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

I'm sorry, I'm the one that ran 
into you and caused this. 

 
The female unicorn stays curled up and looks at Aerial Ace. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

The nurse said that your memory 

might come back faster if you were 

able to be out of here. So I 

wanted to see if you wanted to 

come stay with me. 
 

The female unicorn puts her head on her knees and 

slowly starts to cry. 
 

UNICORN 
*Lightly crying* I don't... know. 

 
Apple Eden goes up to the and sits on the bed. She goes up 

to the female unicorn and hugs her. The female unicorn 

turns to Apple Eden and hugs her back as she cries. 
 

After a few moments the female unicorn calms down, and 

pulls away from Apple Eden. 
 

UNICORN 
Sorry about that, but thank you 

for the hug. 
 

Apple Eden looks at the female unicorn and smiles. 
 

APPLE EDEN 
No worries apple dumpling! 

 
The four look at each other and smile. 



 
 
 
 
 

SPARITY 
Nurse Red Heart said that she 

wanted to keep you overnight, so 

you don't have to decide 

anything right now. 
 

UNICORN 
Okay. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

I am sorry for what happened. If 

you don't want to stay at my 

place, I'll help get you set up 

somewhere and we'll do our best to 

find out who you are. I promise! 
 

UNICORN 
Thank you! 

 
APPLE EDEN 

Anyway's, we should let you get 
some rest. 

 
Everyone waves goodbye and Sparity,Apple Eden and Aerial 

Ace leave the room. The female unicorn looks a little 

happy, but as she lays down her smile fades. She holds the 

pillow that's under her head and starts to look a little 

worried. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

END OF ACT #1 
 

START OF ACT #2 
 

INT. AERIAL ACE'S HOUSE 
 

Aerial Ace opens the door to her place and walks in with 

the female unicorn, and Apple Eden. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Sorry for the slight mess. I 
normally don't have too many 
guests. 

 
UNICORN 

It's okay. 
 

The female unicorn looks around, and sees that the         

place could use a little dusting and reorganizing.        

Apple Eden looks at the female unicorn and smiles. 
 

APPLE EDEN 
Trust me, it was a little worse  

(MORE) 



 
 
 
 

APPLE EDEN (CONT'D)  
last night. But I made sure your 
the room is clean. 

 
UNICORN 

Thank you. 
 

APPLE EDEN 
No worries. I'm happy to help. 

But I need to head home, so I'll 

see you two later. 
 

Apple Eden smiles and waves goodbye before leaving. 
 

Aerial Ace looks at the female unicorn and sees she's 

a little down. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Anyway's as you can see here's 

the living room. 
 

(Walks to the kitchen) 
 

Here's the kitchen. I normally 
don't have much food here sorry, 
since I eat out a fair bit. But 
Eden and Sparity helped me last 
night and got the fridge and 
cupboards filled. 

 
(Walks down the hallway) 

 
Bathroom is here, and here's 

your room. (Opens the door) 
 

The female unicorn sees the room is nicely kept, and has 

fresh flowers on the nightstand. Over on the fall wall is a 

full size dresser with a mirror, and the bed is big enough 

to fit two ponies with little issue. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
I know you're probably tired of 

relaxing, but make yourself at 

home. I'll go make us some lunch. 
 

The female unicorn turns and lightly hugs Aerial Ace. 
 

UNICORN 
*Caring* Thank you. 

 
Aerial Ace slightly blushes and hugs the female 

unicorn back. 



 
 
 
 
 

AERIAL ACE 
No worries. You're welcome to 

say as long as you need. 
 

Aerial Ace and the female unicorn pull away after a quick 

moment. The two smile at each other before Aerial Ace 

leave the room. 
 

The female unicorn puts her saddlebag on the dresser. She 

moves to the window in the room and opens it a little. She 

turns back to her saddlebag, and sees herself in the 

mirror. She can't bring herself to look at her reflection. 

She opens the saddlebag and finds a book titled "Advance 

Teleporting" and a bag of bits. 
 

The female unicorn takes the book and heads into the 

living room. As she gets there, she smells something 

burning and heads to the kitchen. 
 

The female unicorn see's that Aerial Ace is pulling 

something from the oven and it's completely black. 
 

Aerial Ace pulls the muffin pan from the oven, and drops 

it into the sink. She lets out a cough from the smoke. 
 

UNICORN 
What happened? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

I thought if I used a higher 

tempter the muffins would be 

ready sooner. 
 

The female unicorn looks a Aerial Ace a little nervously. 
 

UNICORN 
You weren't kidding when you 

said you eat out a lot. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
If it helps, I know this great 
restaurant. 

 
The female unicorn smiles and moves to the sink. 

 
UNICORN 

Here, why don't you let me try. 
 

The female unicorn throws the burnt muffins away, and 

grabs a new bowl and starts making a new batch of muffins. 
 

Aerial Ace moves to the table and watches. 



 
 
 
 

 
 

AERIAL ACE 
By the way, what should I call you? 
I can't see "Hey you" working. 

 
The female unicorn turns while mixing the muffin batter. 

 
UNICORN 

I'm not sure sorry. My saddlebag 
only had a book on teleporting 
magic, and some money. 

 
Aerial Ace looks over the female unicorn and sees her 

cutie mark. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Well your cutie mark is a book 

and a pen, and if you have a book 

on magic. 
 

(Thinks) 
 

How about "Master Caster"! And I 
could call you MC for short. 

 
UNICORN 

*Nervously* Um... I was thinking 
"Holy" might be nice. 

 



 

 

 

AERIAL ACE 
Holy Spelling! 

 
The female unicorn thinks for s second and smiles at 

Aerial Ace. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I like it! 

 
Holy Spelling finishes making the muffins and puts them 

into the oven to bake. She looks around the counter, and 

then turns to Aerial Ace. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Do you have a timer? 

 
Aerial Ace looks at Holy Spelling and shrugs. Holy Spelling 

shakes her head and lightly laughs. Holy Spelling looks around 

and goes into the living room and comes back quickly with the 

clock from the wall. She places it on the counter. 
 

Holy Spelling looks in the fridge and sees there's a bottle           

of juice. She takes the cork out and smells it. She turns            

to Aerial Ace. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Do you want any Apple juice? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Sure. The cups are just above 

the sink. 
 

Holy Spelling gets them both a glass and pours them each a 

cup full. She looks at the clock and heads to the oven. 

She uses her magic to take the muffins out and places them 

on the stove. She looks to Aerial Ace. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Plates? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Left cupboard. 
 

As Holy Spelling get's the muffins on the plate Aerial Ace           

takes a deep breath in, smelling the fresh baked muffins. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Knows how to cook, golden blond 

hair, and a great set of legs. If 

you have a special somepony, I 

think I might have to be jealous. 
 

As Holy Spelling uses her magic to bring the muffins 

and drinks to the table, as she smiles at Aerial Ace. 
 



 
 
 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Should I be worried that you're 
already checking me out? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

*Innocently* What? I had to look at 
your cutie mark to help think up a 
name. 

 
Holy Spelling laughs as she puts everything on the 

table, and sits down. Aerial Ace takes her cup and 

raises it to Holy Spelling. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Well Holy Spelling, I'm Aerial Ace. 
It's a pleasure to meet you. 

 
Holy Spelling smiles and takes her cup and raises it 

as well. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
It's nice to meet you Aerial Ace! 

 
 

CLOSE UP ON THE TWO CUPS LIGHTLY HITTING EACH OTHER. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

RANDOM SCENES 
 

Over the next few days Holy Spelling spends time with Aerial 

Ace, Apple Eden, Little-AJ, Sparity and Super Surprise. 
 

They go from spending time at the Apple Farm, walking 

around Ponyville to Tapper's Soda Shop. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

INT. SPARITY'S HOME 
 

Sparity, Little-AJ and Holy Spelling are sitting in the 

living room talking, and having a good time. There are a 

few books piled up on the coffee table. 
 

Spike comes in and sees the three girls. 
 

SPIKE 
Hi girls. 

 
The three look over and see Spike. Sparity and Little-AJ 

smile and wave, while Holy Spelling is a little unsure why 

a dragon just walked into the house. 
 

SPARITY 
Hi Dad. 

 



 

 

 

SPIKE 
So how are things going? 

 
SPARITY 

Good. Holy came to borrow some 
books. Is Alter not back yet? 

 
SPIKE 

Not yet. But I'm not surprised. 

If he's studying magic scrolls, 

he might be gone a month instead 

of a week like he said. 
 

But I'm taking a nap. I'll talk 

to you three later. 
 

Spike walks off, and Sparity turns her attention back 

to Holy Spelling who's still a little shocked. 
 

SPARITY 
Are you okay, Holy? 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

Ya, sorry. I didn't know you 

were adopted. 
 

Little-AJ and Sparity look at each other and start to 

laugh lightly. 
 

SPARITY 
I'm not adopted. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

But he's a dragon! 
 

SPARITY 
Yep. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

Sorry... I just thought. 
 

SPARITY 
It's alright. Let me show you 

something, just give me a minute. 
 

Sparity walks off for a moment. Little-AJ looks at 

Holly Spelling and smirks. 
 

LITTLE-AJ 
Trust me. All the good looks 

come from her mother. 
 

Holy Spelling looks a little confused, but waits 

for Sparity. 
 



 

 

 

As Sparity comes back holding her Dragon Stone, she 

smiles at Holy Spelling. She activates the stone's power 

and transforms into her dragon form. 
 

Holy Spelling is in awe from what she's seen. She rushes 

up to Sparity. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
That's "amazing"! 

 
(Takes the Dragon Stone) 

 
How does it work? Are other ponies 

able to use it? What abilities do you 

have while in your dragon form? 
 

Sparity looks a little nervous with all the questions, 

never mind that she's used to having ponies run away or at 

least be scared when they first see her dragon form for 

the first time. 
 

Little-AJ is still sitting on the couch, and is laughing. 
Sparity shakes her head and looks at Holy Spelling. 

 
SPARITY 

Since I'm half dragon, it lets me 

transform between my two forms. 

Others have tried to use the stone, 

but it hasn't worked for them. And I 

can fly, and breath fire. 
 

Holy Spelling looks at Sparity in awe. 
 

LITTLE-AJ 
Come on Sparity, you forgot the 
other ability your dragon form 
gives you. 

 
Sparity looks at Little-AJ confused, while Holy 

Spelling looks between Little-AJ and Sparity. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
*Enthusiastic* What is it? 

 
(Looks at Sparity) 

 
Can you poison, or paralyze others? 

 
SPARITY 

*Nervously* No... Apple what are 
you talking about? 

 
 

 



 

 

 

Little-AJ gets off the couch and heads to Sparity. She          

takes her by the head and kisses her. Holy Spelling blushes           

as she looks at the two. 
 

Once Little-AJ is done kissing Sparity she turns to 

Holy Spelling with a grin. 
 

LITTLE-AJ 
She normally only uses her     

tongue when we're alone. But the      

things she can do with it! 
 

Both Sparity and Holy Spelling look at each other and blush. 
Little-AJ starts to laugh. 

 
CUT TO: 

 
EXT. LAKE - AFTERNOON 

 
Super Surprise, Apple Eden, Sparity, Little-AJ, Aerial Ace and 

Holy Spelling are out at the lake having a picnic and having 

fun. They start throwing a frisbee and playing in the​ ​water. 
 

Super Surprise sees Harbinger and waves to him as she 

calls out. 
 

SUPER SURPRISE 
Hey Harbinger, come over here! 

 
Harbinger looks over and flies to Super Surprise. 

 
HARBINGER 

Hey Super. What's up? 
 

SUPER SURPRISE 
How would you like to do me a 
favor? 

 
Harbinger looks at Super Surprise with a little bit 

of caution. 
 

HARBINGER 
Last time I helped you, I broke 

my camera and almost got bit by a 

Timber Wolf. 
 

SUPER SURPRISE 
Relax. I just wanted to get you 

to take photos of the girls and 

me today! 
 

Harbinger looks at everyone and sees the good time 

they're having. He looks back as Super Surprise and nods. 
 

 



 

 

 

HARBINGER 
Sure. It's been a slow news      

week, so it'll be fun to take       

photos of something. 
 

SUPER SURPRISE 
Great! 

 
(Moves close to Harbinger) 

 
*Whispers* And if you get any "hot" 
photos I'll pay double. 

 
Harbinger and Super Surprise look at each other and grin. 

Harbinger sets out to start taking photos. He gets a few 

photos of some of the girls playing with the frisbee. 

Another photo is when the girls are in the water with wet 

manes, playing with a ball and splashing each other. 
 

Harbinger gets a photo of Holy Spelling drying her mane, 
with the sunlight behind her. The water droplets on her shine. 

A second photo of her drying her mane, has her looking at 

Harbinger sticking her tongue out at the camera. 
 

Harbinger was able to get a photo of Sparity with her back to a 

rock and Little-AJ leaning up on her. Little-AJ has her hand 

rubbing Sparity's pussy as they look at each other. 
 

Another photo is of Apple Eden and Super Surprise 

kissing behind a tree, followed by a photo of them 

rubbing their pussies together. 
 

Harbinger gets a photo of Aerial Ace and Holy Spelling 

sitting in the shade of a tree. The two are looking at 

each other and it looks like they're about to kiss. The 

next photo has Holy Spelling trying to use her book to 

hide her face, and Aerial Ace looks angry as she's dashing 

towards Harbinger. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

INT. AERIAL ACE'S HOUSE - NIGHT 
 

After being out all day Aerial Ace and Holy Spelling are 

relaxing at home. Holy Spelling is sitting on the floor 

with a pillow under her, close to the fireplace. She's 

reading one of the magic books that Sparity lent her, but 

she's slowly nodding off to sleep. 
 

Aerial Ace notices Holy Spelling drifting off to sleep and 

goes to sit next to her. She nudes Holy Spelling to get 

her attention. 
 

 



 

 

 

AERIAL ACE 
Hey, if you're that tired, you 
should head to bed. 

 
Holy Spelling lays on Aerial Ace and nuzzles into her. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

But if I did that, I wouldn't 

have my soft furry pillow. 
 

Aerial Ace blushes. She looks at Holy Spelling with a 

smile and puts her wing around her. 
 

FADE OUT 
 

INT. PONYVILLE - AFTERNOON 
 

Aerial Ace and Holy Spelling are walking through the town 

shopping. Aerial Ace is caring most of the bags, while Holy is 

looking at some vegetables and fruit at a vendor cart. 
 

After Holy Spelling picks up a few things the two start to 

walk off. 
 

LITTLE-AJ 
*Joking tone* Well that's it. I 

don't think we can be friends 

with them anymore Eden. 
 

Aerial Ace and Holy Spelling turn around and see Apple 

Eden and Little-AJ 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Hi you two. How are you doing? 

 
LITTLE-AJ 

*Joking tone* I'm so hurt... No 
devastated. 

 
Apple Eden nervously smiles. 

 
APPLE EDEN 

Sorry. She gets a little 

energetic after her and 

Sparity... Um... "play" 
 

So how are things going for you 
two? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

I can’t complain. She cooks and 
cleans, without me even asking! 

 
 

 



 

 

 

LITTLE-AJ 
Ya, that’s probably because you 
never cooked or cleaned in your 
life. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

That's not true. I baked muffins 
the first day she came over. 

 
Holy Spelling smiles nervously, and looks at Apple Eden 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

So how are things on the farm 
going? 

 
APPLE EDEN 

Good, thanks. We just finished 

harvesting the one orchard, so 

we're almost done for the season. 

 

 
LITTLE-AJ 

Yea, it's going to be nice to be 
able to sleep in this weekend. 

 
Holy Spelling smiles and looks at everyone as an idea 

comes to her mind. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I know if you two have extra time        

now, why don't you come over for       

a slumber party! 
 

Apple Eden smiles at the idea, while Little-AJ and 

Aerial Ace frown. 
 

LITTLE-AJ 
Is this going to be one of tough 

girly ones, where you do each 

other's manes and talk about 

your feelings? 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
And what's wrong with that? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

I think I'm with Apple on this one. 
I'm not one for girly things. 

 
Apple Eden looks a little disappointed. Holy Eden taps 

Apple Eden's hoof and winks at her. 
 

Holy Eden walks up to Aerial Ace and nuzzles her under 

the head. 
 



 

 

 

HOLY SPELLING 
Awe... Please Aerial. I promise 
it'll be fun, and I'll even bake a 
cake. 

 
Aerial Ace blushes at having Holy Spelling nuzzle her, and 

her eyes widen at hearing cake. She looks at Little-AJ. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Hey Apple, we're having a sleepover 

tonight. You wanna come over? 
 

Little-AJ laughs lightly and pretends to use a whip. 
 

LITTLE-AJ 
"Waa-pshh" 

 
Apple Eden, Little-AJ and Holy Spelling laugh, as Aerial 

Ace frowns at being teased. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Why don't you invite Sparity, and 

we'll stop at Super... (Cutoff) 
 

SUPER SURPRISE 
*Yells* Surprise! 

 
Holy Spelling jumps as Super Surprise scares her 

from behind. She turns to Super Surprise. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
*Slightly upset* Scaring me 
"doesn't" help! 

 
SUPER SURPRISE 

Awe... But it's kind of fun though. 
But yea, I'm down for a sleepover. 

 
(Looks at Aerial Ace) 

 
*Seductively* So, is this going to      

be like the last time you spent       

the night at my place? 
 

Aerial Ace blushes and places a hoof behind her head. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Well, I don't think things will      

get that "playful" 
 

SUPER SURPRISE 
Awe... 

 
Holy Spelling looks at Aerial Ace and Super Surprise. 

 



 

 

 

HOLY SPELLING 
What games did you two play? 

 
Super Surprise goes up to Holy Spelling and smiles. 

 
SUPER SURPRISE 

Oh the things we did. We even used 

a frozen banana for one of our 

"games"! It was a nice little 

treat afterwards. 
 

Aerial Ace and Apple Eden are blushing at hearing this. 

Holy Spelling looks at Aerial Ace. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
What kind of game do you play 

with a frozen banana? 
 
 

Little-AJ grins at Aerial Ace. 
 

LITTLE-AJ 
Yea, Ace. What "game" were you 

two playing? 
 

Aerial Ace hits Little-AJ with her wing. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Anyways... How about we head home 
Holy, and get things ready for 
tonight. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

Okay. 
 

(Turns to the rest of the group) 
 

Why don't you all come by for 

seven tonight. 
 

APPLE EDEN 
Sure thing! See you later Holy. 

 
As Holy Spelling and Aerial Ace start to walk off, Aerial 

Ace turns her head and looks at Super Surprise and 

Little-AJ. She frowns at the two and sticks her tongue 

out at them. 
 

Super Surprise and Little-AJ grin as they bump hooves. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

 

 

 



 

 

 

INT. AERIAL ACE'S HOUSE - NIGHT 
 

Holy Spelling is getting the house ready for everyone to 

come over for the night. She's placed extra pillows, 

blankets out in the living room. She also placed a cake, 

chips, fruit and other snacks for the night out on the 

table for everyone. 
 

With a knock at the door, Holy Spelling looks at the door 

with a smile. Aerial Ace walks to the door and sees Super 

Surprise, Apple Eden, Little-AJ and Sparity. She greets 

her friends with a smile and lets them in. 
 

Everyone is sitting in the living room, and is having a 

good time. 
 

SPARITY 
Alright, time to have some fun! 

 
Everyone turns their attention to Sparity. 

 
 

APPLE EDEN 
What did you have in mind? 

 
SPARITY 

(Grins) A good old fashion game 

of "Truth or Dare"! And naturally 

since I brought it up I get to go 

first. 
 

(Looks to Apple Eden) So, truth 

or dare? 
 

APPLE EDEN 
Umm... Truth. 

 
SPARITY 

Who was the first pony you ever 
kissed? 

 
Apple Eden blushes a little and looks down at the floor. 

 
APPLE EDEN 

*A little shy* It was Aerial Ace. 
 

Everyone goes from looking at Apple Eden to Aerial Ace. 
Aerial Ace looks at everyone normally. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

What? I think everyone here 

kissed each other before. What's 

the big deal? 
 

 



 

 

 

LITTLE-AJ 
Okay...Well cous, you're up. 

 
Apple Eden looks at everyone and thinks. She turns to 

Holy Spelling. 
 

APPLE EDEN 
Holy, truth or dare? 

 
Holy Spelling nervously smiles and thinks for a 

quick moment. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I'll take the truth I guess. 

 
APPLE EDEN 

Who was the first mare or 

stallion you were with? 
 

Holy Spelling looks down and a little upset. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I don't know, sorry. 

 
Apple Eden eyes widen, and she is upset with herself. 

 
APPLE EDEN 

Oh, Holy I'm so sorry! 
 

Holy Spelling looks up and gives a half smile. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
It's okay. 

 
Little-AJ takes a pillow and throws it at Apple 

Eden, hitting her in the head. 
 

LITTLE-AJ 
Good one Eden. 

 
Super Surprise jumps up with pillows in each hoof. 

 
SUPER SURPRISE 

*Yells* Pillow fight! 
 

A pillow fight breaks out with the six girls. Super 

Surprise and Aerial Ace try to stay in the air so they 

wouldn't be hit, but the rest of the girls throw pillows up 

at them making them come back down. 
 

Sparity and Holy Spelling team up by using their magic to 

use a few pillows to block hits, and to throw a few 

pillows at everyone. But they failed to see Little-AJ come 

up from behind, and she hits them both on the head, but 

the pillow goes through Holy Spelling's horn. 
 



 

 

 

Holy Spelling tries to look around but can't see anything. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
*Joking tone* Help I'm blind! 

 
Everyone laughs. Aerial Ace goes up to Holy Spelling 

and helps take the pillow off her horn. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
There's that beautiful face. 

 
Holy Spelling blushes and look away as Aerial Ace grins. 

Holy Spelling sees a pillow by her hooves on the ground. 

She quickly uses her magic to grab the pillow and hits 

Aerial Ace, restarting the pillow fight. 
 

FADE OUT 
 

INT. AERIAL ACE'S HOUSE - LATER 
 

As the night winds down and the girls are all in the 

living room talking. Apple Eden, Little-AJ, Super Surprise 

and Sparity have their pillows under them, and have their 

blankets covering them. 
 

Holy Spelling snuggles into Aerial Ace and starts to fall 

asleep. Aerial Ace looks at her with love and smiles. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Come on snuggle bug, let's get 

you to bed. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
*Slightly pouting* No... I want my 
soft furry pillow. 

 
Holy Spelling puts her hooves around Aerial Ace's neck and 

holds on to her. Sparity and Apple Eden smile at this, 

while Little-AJ and Super Surprise try not to laugh. 
 

Aerial Ace gets Holy Spelling onto her back and takes her 

to bed, returning soon after. 
 

Little-AJ and Super Surprise go up to Aerial Ace and 

tease her. 
 

LITTLE-AJ 
Awe, you have such warm and soft 
fur. 

 
SUPER SURPRISE 

You should try her tail! It's so 
nice and fluffy! 

 
Aerial Ace looks at the two a little annoyed. 



 
 

 

 

AERIAL ACE 
I hate you two. 

 
The group laughs. Sparity looks at Aerial Ace 

 
SPARITY 

Are you two... 
 

Aerial Ace blushes and looks down. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
No. I want to ask her out 
officially, but I'm kind of 
nervous. 

 
Everyone is shocked hearing this, and gives Aerial Ace 

a puzzled look. Aerial Ace sees their faces. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
What? 

 
LITTLE-AJ 

The mare-slayer herself; in love! 
 

Aerial Ace's face turns red with embarrassment. She puts 

her head on the floor and covers her face with a pillow. 
 

SUPER SURPRISE 
*Playfully* Aww... does this mean 
you won't come over to give me my 
"massage"? 

 
Aerial Ace throws her pillow and hits Super Surprise. 

 
CUT TO: 

 
END OF ACT #2 

 
START OF ACT #3 

 
EXT. FLOWER SHOP - AFTERNOON 

 
Holy Spelling and Sparity are walking out of a flower shop 

as they hear someone scream in fear. They look towards 

where the scream came from, and they see a mare looking at 

a very injured Aerial Ace. 
 

Sparity and Holy Spelling rush to their friends' side. They 

see that her right wing is broken along with other cuts, 

bruises all over her body. Sparity goes to hold Aerial Ace 

up while Holy Spelling looks in fear. 
 

 

 

 



 

 

 

SPARITY 
Holy! Holy! 

 
Holy Spelling goes and helps Sparity hold up Aerial Ace. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

Sorry... We should get her to Nurse 
Red Heart. 

 
SPARITY 

No, we need to take her to the 
library! 

 
Holy Spelling looks at Sparity oddly. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

A library? 
 

SPARITY 
Just trust me. 

 
The two start to carry Aerial Ace off. 

 
CUT TO: 

 
INT. GOLDEN OAK LIBRARY - MOMENTS LATER 

 
As Sparity, Holy Spelling and Aerial Ace enter the 

library Sparity turns her head to look around quickly. 
 

SPARITY 
*Yells* Dad! 

 
Spike comes to the front and sees the three girls. As soon as 

he sees the conduction of Aerial Ace he looks at Sparity. 
 

SPIKE 
*Commanding* Save State room, now! 

 
Spike rushes off, as Sparity and Holy Spelling slowly 

move Aerial Ace. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

INT. SAVE STATE ROOM - CONTINUOUS 
 

With Aerial Ace in the Save State machine, Spike at 

Sparity are talking but Holy Spelling isn't paying 

attention to them. 
 

Holy Spelling looks around the room, and hears random 

voices, and sees ghostly outline figures. Every time she 

goes to look at one of the figures, it disappears and a 

new voice starts to talk. 
 

 



 

 

 

VOICE-1 
With the Save State... 

 
Serene could you bring me the 
capsule 

 
VOICE-2 

Alter you need to take a break... 
 

VOICE-3 
Alter, I'm hungry! 

 
SPARITY 

Holy... Holy! 
 

Holy Spelling has tears coming from her eyes as she looks 

at Sparity. 
 

SPARITY 
Are you okay? 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

(Wipes the tears away) Yes, sorry. 
It's just... 

 
Sparity puts a hoof on Holy Spelling's shoulder and smiles. 

 
SPARITY 

Don't worry, I know it's a bit 

to take in seeing her hurt. 
 

Come on. My Dad said that it'll 

take an hour for her wounds to 

be healed. Why don't we head to 

the kitchen and get some tea. 
 

Holy Spelling is still in a little bit of a daze, but nods. 
Sparity leads Holy Spelling out of the room. 

 
CUT TO: 

 
INT. KITCHEN - CONTINUOUS 

 
Holy Spelling is sitting at the kitchen table, as Sparity 

goes to make them some tea. Sparity keeps an eye on Holy 

Spelling and notices that she keeps looking around in 

random places as if she is hearing something. 
 

Sparity goes up to Holy Spelling. 
 

SPARITY 
Hey, are you okay? 

 
Sparity sees that Holy Spelling looks like she's elsewhere. 

 



 

 

 

HOLY SPELLING 
Ya, sorry. It's just... I can't... 
I can't quite describe it, sorry. 

 
Sparity looks at Holy Spelling worried. 

 
SPARITY 

I think we should get you to Nurse 
Red Heart. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

(Shakes her head) 
 

No, I'm fine. I want to stay and 
makes sure Aerial Ace is okay. 

 
SPARITY 

Are you sure? It looks like 

you're seeing ghosts. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
(Smiles) 

 
I'm fine. I think it's just a 

little too much excitement, and 

I have a headache. 
 

Sparity gives Holy Spelling a smile. She hears the 

tea kettle whistle and goes to get it. 
 

Holy Spelling stays at the table looking down at it, 

she's in more of a daze state then before. 
 

SPARITY 
Where does that stallion keep 

his tea!? 
 

Holy Spelling looks up from the table. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Forth cupboard from the right. 

 
Sparity opens the cupboard and sees the tea. She takes 

it out and looks a Holy Spelling oddly. 
 

SPARITY 
How did you know where it was? 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

You looked almost every place     

else, and it's where I would keep       

it with how the shelves are kept. 
 

 

 



 

 

 

Sparity looks and notices that most of the cupboards are 

open from her looking for the tea. She finnish making 

the tea and pours a cup for Holy Spelling. 
 

CLOSE UP OF HOLY SPELLING 
 

Holy Spelling holds on to the tea cup, lost in her thoughts. 
She doesn't move much and doesn't take a drink of her tea. 

 
Sparity places a hoof on Holy Spelling's shoulder and 

snaps her out of her daze. 
 

SPARITY 
Come on. Aerial Ace should be 
healed now. 

 
Holy Spelling looks up at Sparity and nods. 

 
CUT TO: 

 
INT. SAVE STATE ROOM - CONTINUOUS 

 
As Sparity and Holy Spelling enter the room they see 

Spike and Aerial Ace talking. 
 

Aerial Ace sees the two and stops talking to Spike. She 

hops down from the Save State machine and looks at her 

friends with a smile. 
 

Holy Spelling walks up to Aerial Ace and hugs her. 

She breaks down and starts to cry. 
 

Aerial Ace smiles lovingly and hugs Holy Spelling back. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Hey, it's okay. I'm fine. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

*Crying* I was so worried. 
 

Sparity looks at the two and smiles. But she turns to 

Aerial Ace with a concerned face. 
 

SPARITY 
So what happened? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

When I was flying around the woods, I 

thought I saw something. When I went 

down to check it out, I ended up 

hitting a tree... and a few more as I 

fell to the ground. 
 

SPARITY 
That's a little odd for you. 

 



 

 

 

AERIAL ACE 
*Jokingly* Well even the best 

have off days. 
 

Aerial Ace looks down at Holy Spelling and sees she 

still looks a little shaken. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Are you okay, Holy? 

 
Holy Spelling holds on to Aerial Ace a little tighter, 

but nods. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Yes. I just have a headache, and I 

think I'm just a little over tired. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
How about we stop somewhere for 
dinner, and head home. 

 
Holy Spelling just nods and she continues to hug Aerial Ace. 

 
Aerial Ace looks at Spike. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Could you make sure Princess 
Twilight gets my report for me? 

 
SPIKE 

Sure thing. Just make sure to take 

it easy for the rest of the day. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Sure thing. 

 
Aerial Ace slowly walks off with Holy Spelling following 

next to her. As soon as they're gone, Sparity looks at 

Spike a little worried. 
 

SPARITY 
So what really happened? 

 
CUT TO: 

 
INT. RESTAURANT - LATER 

 
While at the restaurant Aerial Ace is talking, while 

Holy Spelling is holding her head from her headache. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Laughing* Why there was this one 
time Alter heard Apple Eden scream 
at the hot springs he jumped the 
wall... *Laughs* 



 
 

 

 

HOLY SPELLING 
He saw that she screamed since      

SS was holding her down, and      

Sparity was rubbing her pussy... 
 

Aerial Ace looks at Holy Spelling surprisingly. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Yea. How did you know that? 

 
Holy Spelling closes her eyes. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

I... I think I was there. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
That was like 4 months ago though. 
Were you in Ponyville then? 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

I don't know... I think so. 
 

Holy Spelling has her eyes closed tightly as she continues to 

hold her head. She looks like she's about to cry. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I'm sorry to cut our date short 
Aerial. But my headache is just 
getting worse. Could we go home? 

 
Aerial Ace goes up to Holy Spelling and holds her hoof. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

*Caring* Sure thing, snuggle bug. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

INT. AERIAL ACE'S HOUSE - MOMENTS LATER 
 

As Aerial Ace and Holy Spelling enter the house, Aerial Ace           

heads to Holy Spelling's room, and lays her down. Aerial          

Ace can see that her headache must be bad since tears are            

coming from her eyes, and she's breathing a little heavy. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Worried* Did you want me to get 
you anything? 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

No... I think I just need to get 
some sleep. 

 
 

 



 

 

 

AERIAL ACE 
Okay. But if you want or need 
anything just call me okay? 

 
Holy Spelling grabs Aerial Ace's hoof, and opens her eyes 

to look at her. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Could you stay with me please? 

At least until I fall asleep. 
 

Aerial Ace looks down at Holy Spelling and smiles. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Lovingly* I'll spend the whole 
night with you. 

 
Aerial Ace moves to the other side of the bed and gets on. 

She moves behind Holy Spelling and holds her from behind, 

but Holy Spelling turns around and buries herself into 

Aerial Ace. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I love you Aerial. 

 
Aerial Ace opened her eyes widely. She looks at Holy 

Spelling with love. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
I love you too, Holy. 

 
Aerial Ace kisses Holy Spelling on the head and closes 

her eyes. 
 

FADE OUT 
 

INT. AERIAL ACE'S HOUSE - THE NEXT DAY 
 

Aerial Ace wakes up and sees the Holy Spelling's face 

doesn't show the pain that she was in from last night. 

She gets off the bed and tries to leave the room quietly. 
 

Holy Spelling wakes up hearing the door to her room 

being opened. She looks up and sees Aerial Ace leaving. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Is it morning? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

(Moves back to Holy Spelling,     

and sits on the bed) Yea, but       

the sun hasn't come up yet. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
*Sleepy* Come back to bed then. 

 



 

 

 

AERIAL ACE 
I have an early patrol with Apple, 

and I have to follow up with my 

report with Princess Twilight. 
 

I'll be home before dinner though. I 

was thinking we could try going on 

our date again, when I get back. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I'd like that. 

 
Holy Spelling sits up and hugs Aerial Ace. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

I meant what I said last night. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
What do you mean? 

 
Holy moves her head, and kisses Aerial Ace. Aerial Ace eyes 

show that she's shocked, but she closes her eyes and wraps her 

wings around Holy Spelling. After a few moments they pull away 

from kissing each other, and look at each other. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I love you. 

 
Aerial Ace is full of love, and smiles. She wipes a 

tear from her eye, and hugs Holy Spelling. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
I love you too! 

 
The two kiss deeply, and allow their tongues to meet. 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

You should get going before 

you're late. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Okay. I'll see you later snuggle 
bug. 

 
Aerial Ace gives Holy Spelling a quick kiss and leaves. 

 
Holy Spelling stays sitting up until she hears that         

Aerial Ace leaves. She lays back down and smiles as she           

goes back to sleep. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

 

 

 



 

 

 

INT. AERIAL ACE'S HOUSE - AFTERNOON 
 

Holy Spelling wakes up feeling great, and is full of 

energy. She makes her way to the bathroom and has a shower, 

humming all the time. 
 

As she gets out, she makes her way to the mirror and            

whips the steam off of it. She looks at her reflection           

and goes from being happy to worried. 
 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
No, no,no! 

 
(Looks worried to the point she 
looks like she'll start to cry) 

 
She's going to be so mad... 

 
FADE OUT 

 
INT. AERIAL ACE'S HOUSE - LATER 

 
Aerial Ace returns home and sees Holy Spelling on the couch. 
She moves up to her and hugs her from behind. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Hey there cutie! 
 

Holy Spelling snaps out from her thoughts, and 

looks worried. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Hey Aerial... I think we should 
talk. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

(Moves to the front of the couch) 
 

What's wrong? 
 

Aerial Ace sees that Holy Spelling must have been 

crying before she got home, and still looks down. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Did your headache back? 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

No... It's just that I'm afraid 

you won't like me once you know 

who I really am. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
What do you mean? 

 



 

 

 

HOLY SPELLING 
I remember who I am. And you 

might not like me after. (Trying 

not to cry.) 
 

Aerial Ace moves up to Holy Spelling and hugs her. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Hey, I don't care about your past.  

(MORE) 
 

AERIAL ACE (CONT'D) 
 

I only care about your future,      

and I'm kind of hopping there's a       

spot for me in it. 
 

Aerial Ace kisses Holy Spelling, but she moves away after 

a moment. Holy Spelling walks towards the kitchen. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I'm sorry. 

 
Holy Spelling takes off her necklace, and the spell it 

casts ends. Holy Spelling form slowly transforms into 

Alternate Dawn. 
 

Aerial Ace looks at Alternate Dawn not knowing what to 

say. Alternate Dawn sits on his hind legs. He slowly 

looks at Aerial Ace. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
I'm sorry Ace. 

 
Aerial Ace looks at Alternate Dawn in disbelief. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Okay, jokes over. Where's Holy? 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
I'm sorry Ace. With everything 

that happened last month I needed 

some time just to relax. 
 

I made up the story about heading to 

Rose Town, and had the necklace made 

so no one would know who I was. This 

way I could stay in Ponyville in 

case anything happened. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Angry* Where's Holy, Alter! 

 
 

 



 

 

 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
I'm sorry Ace. But I really 

didn't know who I was when I woke 

up at Red Heart's clinic. But 

everything over the past two 

weeks, and the love... (Cutoff) 
 

Aerial Ace looks up, she's hysterical that she's 

almost laughing as she cries. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
My special somepony... The one I   
could settle down with, maybe get 

married too. *lightly laughs* 
 

The one I loved... She was a 

fake, nothing more than a lie... 
 

Alternate Dawn walks to Aerial Ace. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
But I'm right... (Cutoff) 

 
AERIAL ACE 

*Angry* My love... You made my 

love into a "lie"! 
 

Aerial Ace is looking at Alternate Dawn completely upset 

and is at the point where she's about to cry. Alternate 

Dawn looks at Aerial Ace ashamed. He goes to speak, but 

Aerial Ace talks first. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Upset, commanding* Get out! 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

Ace I know your upset, but can't 

we talk...(Cutoff) 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Commanding, starting to cry* I 
said get out! 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

But. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Yells* Leave! 

 
Alternate Dawn looks at the floor ashamed at himself for 

what happened. He turns around and heads for the door. As 

he opens it, he turns to Aerial Ace to say something. But 

he sees she's doing her best not to cry. Alternate Dawn 

quietly leaves. 



 
 

 

 

Alternate Dawn stays outside of Aerial Ace's home for a          

moment. He turns to open the door, but hears Aerial Ace           

quietly crying. He turns around and slowly walks off. 
 

FADE OUT 
 

END OF ACT #3 
 

START OF ACT #4 
 

INT. ALTERNATE DAWN'S STUDY - 5 DAYS LATER 
 

Alternate Dawn is at his desk going over papers, when 

he hears a knock at the library doors. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Could you see who it is please, 
Serene. 

 
Serene stops putting books away and heads out of the room. 
She comes back a moment later. 

 
SERENE 

It's for you. 
 

As Serene goes back to putting the books away, 

Alternate Dawn looks at her in dismay. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Did you ask them what they wanted? 

 
SERENE 

Yes. You. 
 

Alternate Dawn takes a deep breath and leaves his desk. 

As he heads to the front door he sees Aerial Ace. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Hey, Ace. 

 
Aerial Ace still looks upset, and is looking off to 

the side. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
(Keeps trying to look at Alternate 

Dawn, but looks away every time) 
 

Hey, I came over to talk. But 

it's just...*Sigh* 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
*Little sad* You still can't look 
at me, can you. 

 
 



 

 

 

AERIAL ACE 
Look, it's just... I want to 

say... 
 

I'm sorry, but can you change 

into Holy please? 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Ace, you said it yourself...(Cutoff) 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Please! I need to say this to 
"her". 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

(Looks at the floor) 
 

Okay... The necklace is just in      

my room. 
 

The two walk to Alternate Dawn's study in silence. When 

they get there Alternate Dawn walks to his desk. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Hey Serene, we need a little time to 

talk alone. How about you go to 

Tapper's and get yourself a treat. 
 

Alternate Dawn gets his bag of bits, and hands it Serene. 
Serene looks at the two and nods. She leaves without a word. 

 
Alternate Dawn opens a drawer from his desk and pulls out 

a small box. He opens it and sees the necklace. He takes 

it out and looks at Aerial Ace. She still can't bring 

herself to look at him and her face is a mixture of 

sadness and anger. He put the necklace on. 
 

Aerial Ace is looking off to the side, she's fighting 

with herself not to dash out of Alternate Dawn's room. 

But she hears the voice of the pony she loves. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
Aerial... 

 
Hearing the voice of Holy Spelling, the anger from Aerial 

Ace's face fades away, but her sadness remains. She looks 

up and sees the pony she loves. 
 

Aerial Ace goes up and hugs Holy Spelling. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Hey snuggle bug, I've missed you. 

 
Aerial Ace's hug catches Holy Spelling off guard for 

a moment, but she happily returns it. 



 
 

 

HOLY SPELLING 
I know. I've missed you too. But 

you know that... (Cutoff) 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Let me talk first, okay? 

 
HOLY SPELLING 

Sure. 
 

Aerial Ace pulls away from Holy Spelling and looks her 

in the eyes. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Holy I really think you're the 

first one I really truly love. 

Even now, I would walk to tartarus 

and back for you. 
 

Holy Spelling looks at Aerial Ace fighting the urge to cry. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
It's just... No matter how much I 

fight it, I just can't bring 

myself to live a lie. 
 

Holy Spelling starts to cry, and wipes her tears away. 
 

HOLY SPELLING 
I understand. 

 
Aerial Ace goes and hugs Holy Spelling. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Just know, I'll always love you. 
 

Aerial Ace kisses Holy Spelling lovingly. After they 

kiss for a moment, Aerial Ace raises her hoof and grabs 

Holy Spelling's necklace. She rips it off her neck and 

goes to smash it on the floor. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Sad* Goodbye. 

 
As the necklace smashes on the floor, Holy Spelling 

turns back into Alternate Dawn. 
 

Alternate Dawn is surprised at what happened, and is 

speechless. 
 

Aerial Ace hugs Alternate Dawn, who holds her. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Alter... If it's all the same 

I'm going to cry now. 



 
 
 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Go ahead... 

 
Aerial Ace holds onto Alternate Dawn as she cries, she 

buries her head into Alternate Dawn's chest. Alternate 

Dawn holds onto Aerial Ace tightly, as he cries slightly. 
 

ZOOM OUT 
 

FADE OUT 
 

INT. ALTERNATE DAWN'S STUDY. - LATER 
 

Alternate Dawn and Aerial Ace are sitting on his bed, 

still holding each other, but they've calmed down and 

aren't crying anymore. 
 

Aerial Ace moves her head away from Alternate Dawn's 

chest and looks at him. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
I want to ask a favor, if that's 
okay. 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

You can ask me for anything. 
 

Aerial Ace closes her eyes and takes a deep breath, 

before she looks at Alternate Dawn again. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Make love to me. 

 
Alternate Dawn is stunned hearing this, he looks at 

Aerial Ace and doesn't know what to say. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
I need to know something... You 

can make one of those new cards if 

you want. But if the love you felt 

as her is real... I don't want you 

just to fuck me, but make love to 

me. 
 

Alternate Dawn looks at Aerial Ace and smiles lovingly. 

He moves and kisses Aerial Ace. As they start to kiss, 

Alternate Dawn lays Aerial Ace down on the bed. 
 

Since Alternate Dawn is still emotional, he becomes        

erect quite fast. He starts to move his hips, letting          

his cock rub against Aerial Ace's pussy. 
 

Alternate Dawn moves his head and starts to kiss and nibble 



 
 
 
 

Aerial Ace's neck. With his hips moving his cock slides          

into Aerial Ace's pussy. 
 

Aerial Ace winches at the feeling of having Alternate Dawn's          

cock inside her. She moves her head and looks at him. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
You know, you're supposed to make 

a girl wet before putting it in. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Sorry. Kind of went in on its own. 
Did you want me to pull out? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

It's okay, you can go ahead. 
 

Alternate Dawn starts to slowly thrust, working his 

cock fully into Aerial Ace's pussy. 
 

Aerial Ace braces herself feeling Alternate Dawn's warm        

cock moving inside her. She can feel Alternate Dawn start          

to move fast and faster. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Ace, I'm sorry. 

 
Aerial Ce looks up at Alternate Dawn confused. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

What do you...(Cutoff) 
 

Alternate Dawn quickly kisses Aerial Ace, as he thrusts         

hard into her and cums. 
 

Having a stallion cum inside her for the first time, Aerial 

Ace feels Alternate Dawn's cum rush inside her. She looks 

at Alternate Dawn a little disappointed. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
For your sake, I hope you're not 

a "one trick pony". 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Sorry. Just with all the 

emotions, I couldn't help it. 

Don't worry, I'll be good to go 

again in a minute. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Sarcastically, teasing* Sre thing 
there "quick draw" 



 
 
 

Alternate Dawn frowns at Aerial Ace, but smirks as he 

gives his replay. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
You know, it's not smart to make       

fun of the stallion that's on      

top of you. 
 

More so when they study magic, 

and the pony body. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Playfully* Oh, really. And why is 
that? 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

*Evilly* I know where are the 
ticklish parts are! 

 
Before Aerial Ace can say anything, Alternate Dawn starts 

to tickle her all over. The two squirm against each other, 

as Aerial Ace tries to break free. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Laughing* Stop... Please... 

Can't stand it! 
 

Alternate Dawn stops tickling Aerial Ace for a moment 

and looks at her. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
So what are you going to call me? 

 
Aerial Ace looks at Alternate Dawn and smirks. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

"Quick Draw"! 
 

Alternate Dawn starts to to tickle Aerial Ace again. She's 

able to move one of her hind legs in front of Alternate 

Dawn and push him off. 
 

Alternate Dawn falls off the bed lightly, and starts to 

laugh. He looks back to Aerial Ace who's catching her 

breath, but grins at him when she sees him. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
You know why it's not a good       

idea to tease somepony who's     

also a part fiend? 
 

Alternate Dawn looks at Aerial Ace and shakes his head. 



 
 
 

AERIAL ACE 
It's because I make sure I get 

my payback! 
 

Aerial Ace pounces off the bed and lands on Alternate 

Dawn, knocking him to the ground. She quickly kisses him, 

and bites his bottom lip before moving her head back to 

look at him. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
So what now, my captive? 

 
Aerial Ace gives a playful face to Alternate Dawn as 

she thinks for a moment. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Honestly... I want to see what a 
cock is like. 

 
Alternate Dawn is stunned at what he hears, and         

watches Aerial Ace move down to his cock. She slowly          

starts to stroke his cock. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
You mean you've never been with 

a stallion before? 
 

Aerial Ace looks up at Alternate Dawn as she slowly 

works his cock. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
No. I'm a fillyfooler. Sure me 

and the girls have used toys 

together. And I've sucked on a 

few fake cocks... But you're the 

first stallion I've been with. 
 

Alternate Dawn looks at Aerial Ace in shock from what 

she's said. He can't believe that he's Aerial Ace's 

"first" stallion. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Don't let it go to your head. 

This is just a test drive. 
 

Aerial Ace looks down at Alternate Dawn's cock and sees 

that's grown in size. She moves her head down to it, and 

goes to lick it. She starts halfway down on Alternate 

Dawn's cock, and drags her tongue up. She makes a strange 

face at Alternate Dawn. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
What is it? 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Sorry, it just tastes funny. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
*Sarcastically* That's because it's 
real, and not made out of rubber. 

 
Aerial Ace frowns at Alternate Dawn, and tightens her 

grip around his cock. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
You know, it's not a "bright" 

idea to smart mouth the mare, 

that's holding your cock. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Sorry, sorry! 

 
Aerial Ace loosens her grip, and moves her head back down 

to Alternate Dawn's cock. She starts to lick it again 

working from the ring of his cock to the tip, while she 

still stokes the bottom half of Alternate Dawns cock. 
 

Alternate Dawn uses his front hoofs to keep himself up as 

he watches Aerial Ace. For a pony that never licked or 

serviced a cock before, she's doing a good job. 
 

 

 

 



 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Hey could you move your tongue 
around a little? 

 
Aerial Ace starts to move her tongue left and right as she 

licks upwards. After a few times, she stops at the head of 

Alternate Dawn's cock and places it in her mouth. Without 

hesitation, she makes her way down on Alternate Dawn's 

cock taking everything in the first time. 

 

 

 
Alternate Dawn watches Aerial Ace as she works the full 

length of his cock. Without stopping, she's able to work 

her way up and down his cock. Alternate Dawn notices that 

she's started to move her tongue as she gives him his blow 

job. 
 

Aerial Ace looks up, and sees that Alternate Dawn has 

closed his eyes and is smiling. She notices that his cock 

has started to release some of it's juices, adding to the 

strange taste. She stops at the top of Alternate Dawn's 

cock and lets it fall out of her mouth. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Sorry I can't... It just taste 
"odd" 



 
 
 
 

Alternate Dawn opens his eyes and looks in dismay. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
But... 

 
AERIAL ACE 

You were close to cumming again? 
 

Alternate Dawn blushes and nods his head. 
 

Aerial Ace frowns a little but get's an idea. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Wait here for a minute, I want 

to get something. 
 

Alternate Dawn watches Aerial Ace leave. He gets up and 

moves back to his bed, and slowly strokes his cock to 

keep it from going limp. 
 

Aerial Ace comes back a few moments later with a bottle of 

strawberry syrup. She holds it up as she walks to 

Alternate Dawn 
 

AERIAL ACE 
I take it this is all you have, 

no chocolate? 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
No sorry. I try to watch my 

sugar intake, and I think that's 

Serene's. 
 

Aerial Ace pop opens the top to the bottle as she gets to 

Alternate Dawn. Alternate Dawn looks a little confused. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
What are you...(Cutoff) 

 
Alternate Dawn stops talking as he sees Aerial Ace start 

to pour the syrup on his cock. 
 

As Aerial Ace pours two lines of syrup on Alternate          

Dawn's cock, she looks up to him and smiles. She moves           

her muzzle down to his cock and opens her mouth. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

INT. GOLDEN OAK LIBRARY 
 

Serene walks into the Library. She's carrying a take home bag           

from Tapper's, and Alternate Dawn's bit bag. She makes her way           

to the kitchen to put her bag away, and she sees ​that a lot of               

the cupboards were left open. 
 

 



 

 

 

Serene puts her bag away in the fridge and closes all the 

doors. She makes her way to Alternate Dawn's study and 

goes to enter. 
 

Serene stops at the door and is stunned from what she 

sees. She see's Aerial Ace on her knees, with Alternate 

Dawn at the edge of his bed. But Aerial Ace is licking 

Alternate Dawn's cock. 
 

Serene slowly closes the door a little to hide herself, and 

watches the two. She sees Aerial Ace slowly lick Alternate 

Dawn's cock starting from the top, and works her way down 

to the bottom. Aerial Ace then starts to move back up on 

Alternate Dawn's cock. 
 

After seeing Aerial Ace repeat this a few times, she places 

Alternate Dawn's cock in her mouth and moves down on it. 

Serene is shocked at seeing this and thinks Aerial Ace 

might be trying to eat Alternate Dawn until she moves her 

head back up, letting most of Alternate Dawn's cock come 

back out. 
 

Seeing Aerial Ace do this, Serene can't help but want to 

suck on something. But since she doesn't want to leave, 

she puts two of her fingers in her mouth and starts to 

sucks on them. 
 
 

 
 

 



 

 

Serene watches a little more and sees that Aerial Ace 

started to rub herself between her legs. Serene goes to 

copy where Aerial Ace is rubbing, and quickly feels that 

she's rubbing her pussy. Although it feels a little odd, 

Serene likes the feeling this is giving her. She sits on 

the floor and continues to watch Aerial Ace and Alternate 

Dawn. 
 

CUT TO: 
 

INT. ALTERNATE DAWN'S STUDY - CONTINUOUS 
 

Alternate Dawn can feel his cock start to twitch as it 

gets ready to release another load of cum. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Aerial, I'm getting close again. 

 
Aerial Ace looks up at Alternate Dawn and nods. She moves 

to the tip of Alternate Dawn's cock and keeps the head in. 

She moves her tongue around the top of Alternate Dawn's 

cock as she strokes the rest of his cock. 
 

Hearing Alternate Dawn moan in pleasure, Aerial Ace strokes 

Alternate Dawns cock faster. Alternate Dawn holds on to 
 

Aerial Ace's head as he cums into her mouth. Aerial Ace 

is surprised with the amount of cum that comes out of 

Alternate Dawn's cock, but she swallows everything. 
 

Alternate Dawn lets go of Aerial Ace's head, and 

falls backwards onto his bed. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
That was awesome. 

 
Aerial Ace moves on the bed, and looks down at 

Alternate Dawn with a smirk. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Kind of bitter tasting for me. 

But it wasn't that bad. 
 

Alternate Dawn turns his head, and grins. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Does this mean I get to "taste" 

you then? 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Heck ya, I want mine too! 

 
Alternate Dawn sits up and looks at Aerial Ace with love. 

He kisses her passionately. As they allow their tongues 

to meet, Alter moves his right hoof between Aerial Ace's 

legs and starts to rub her pussy. 



 
Aerial Ace moves her front hooves up and holds Alternate 

Dawn's head. She moves her head backwards and guides  

 

 

 

Alternate Dawn's head down to her neck. Enjoying the 

feeling of having her pussy rubbed and having her neck 

kissed, Aerial Ace starts to paint. 
 

Alternate Dawn pushes his right hoof into Aerial Ace's pussy a 

little harder, allowing it to slip in a little. Despite Aerial 

Ace holding his head, Alternate Dawn moves his head up to her 

left ear, and starts to lightly nibble on it. 
 

Taken by the feeling, Aerial Ace lets out a few moans. As 

Alternate Dawn rubs over her clitoris, she lets out a 

loud gasp as her wings pop out. 
 

With the sudden burst of air, Alternate Dawn moves back a 

little and sees that Aerial Ace's wings are fully 

extended. He looks at her and smiles. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
And here I though "wing boners" 
were a myth. 

 
Aerial Ace looks at Alternate Dawn a little shocked. She 

turns her head, and sees that her wings did extend out on 

their own. She turns back to Alternate Dawn and blushes. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
If you tell anyone, I swear. 

 
Alternate Dawn moves to Aerial Ace and places his hooves          

around her neck. He places his head on hers, and smiles. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
I promise. 

 
Alternate Dawn kisses Aerial Ace quickly before laying        

her down on the bed. He then moves down to Aerial Ace's            

pussy, and starts to lick it. 
 

Aerial Ace enjoying herself starts to squirm a little. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Come on Alter, show me what that 
tongue can do. 

 
Alternate Dawn sticks his tongue into Aerial Ace's pussy, 

and starts to move it around. Hearing Aerial Ace painting 

and moaning, he sticks his tongue into her pussy as much 

as he can. Alternate Dawn feels Aerial Ace's left leg 

start to twitch a little. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Painting* More... Stick it in a 



little please. 
 

Alternate Dawn moves his hoof up and starts to rub 

Aerial Ace's pussy. He moves his head a way and looks to 

Aerial Ace. 
 
 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
If you want something in further... 
Well you know. 

 
Aerial Ace looks up to Alternate Dawn and nods. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Okay. But I want to be on top. 
 

Alternate Dawn and Aerial Ace trade places. Alternate        

Dawn lays down on the bed, as Aerial Ace positions          

herself over Alternate Dawn's cock. 

 

Aerial Ace holds Alternate Dawn's cock up as she guides it 

into her pussy. Once it's in she moves down on it, taking 

it all in. She then slowly starts to move her hips back and 
forth riding Alternate Dawn. 

 
Alternate Dawn places his hooves on Aerial Aces hips, 

and times his thrusts to her hip movements. The two pick 

up their speed as they continue. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
So which is better? Rubber or a 
real one? 

 

 



 
 
 

AERIAL ACE 
*Panting* Well... A toy is always 

ready, and doesn't cum within 3 

minutes... 
 

But you feel nice... It's 
warm...and moves around more. 

 
Aerial Ace moves her body down and kisses Alternate 

Dawn, and then looks at him. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
Now shut up and fuck me! 

 

Alternate Dawn moves as hard and as fast as he can. Every 

time he feels Aerial Ace about to move down on his cock, 

he thrusts up. Slamming his cock as hard as he can into 

Aerial Ace's pussy. 
 

Aerial Ace feeling Alternate Dawn's cock moving so fast in 

her. She can't help but feel in a daze. She feels herself 

climaxing while Alternate Dawn's cock is fully in her. The 

feeling of her juices and Alternate Dawn's cock in her 

pussy is beyond words. She lets out a load gasp as she 

cums. Letting her wings pop out again. 
 

Alternate Dawn feeling Aerial Ace's pussy tighten around 

his cock, and then a warm feeling push against his cock, he 

knows Aerial Ace climaxed. He looks up and sees that her 

wings are extended again. Being close to cumming again, 

Alternate Dawn flips Aerial Ace down on the bed and fucks 

her. 
 

Feeling Alternate Dawn slamming his cock into her pussy 

from the top, Aerial Ace is in a daze. She wants to move 

with him, but her body isn't responding. 

 

AERIAL ACE 
Alter... I can't... Just give me 

a minute… 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

Sorry Aerial... But I'm too close. 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 
Alternate Dawn moves as fast as he can. He feels his 

balls tightening up, and his cock twitching. With a few 

more thrusts, he cums inside Aerial Ace again. 

 

 

 



 

 

 

After releasing all of his cum into Aerial Ace's pussy, 

Alternate Dawn pulls his cock out slowly, letting his 

mixture of his and Aerial Ace's cum pour out. 
 

Alternate Dawn lays down beside Aerial Ace. He sees that 

Aerial Ace is still in a little bit of a daze. As he 

snuggles into her, Alternate Dawn uses his magic to 

cover them with the blanket. 
 

Feeling the blanket covering her, Aerial Ace looks 

towards Alternate Dawn and sees he's trying to cuddle 

with her. Aerial Ace turns into him, and lets him cuddle 

into her as they drift off to sleep. 
 

FADE OUT 
 

 

INT. ALTERNATE DAWN'S STUDY. - THE NEXT DAY 
 

Aerial Ace wakes up and sees that Alternate Dawn is still 

asleep. She slowly gets up and moves off the bed. 
 

Alternate Dawn wakes up from the movement and looks 

at Aerial Ace. 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
Morning... 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Hey, sorry I didn't mean to wake 
you up. 

 
Alternate Dawn sits up and smiles. 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

If it means you're the first 

thing I wake up to, you can wake 

me up anytime. 
 

Aerial Ace sits down on the bed and looks at Alternate Dawn. 
She takes and holds his left hoof. 

 
AERIAL ACE 

Alter, don't get me wrong. Last was 

nice, and having a real cock for the 

first time was awesome. *Sigh* 
 
AERIAL ACE (CONT'D)  

It's just... 
 

ALTERNATE DAWN 
I'm not her. 

 
 

 



 

 

 

AERIAL ACE 
Yea... I'm sorry. I don't regret 
anything from last night. But 
you're not her and you're not a 
mare. 

 
ALTERNATE DAWN 

(Holds Aerial Ace's hoof as well) 
 

*A little upset* It's alright. You 

tried to love me the way you loved 

her. And I couldn't ask for more. 
 

I hope the two of us can still 

be friends though. 
 

Aerial Ace looks at Alternate Dawn and smiles. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
I would love nothing more. 

 

Aerial Ace kisses Alternate Dawn on the cheek, and gets up. 
 

AERIAL ACE 
I'll talk to you later. 

 
Alternate Dawn smiles and waves to Aerial Ace as she 

leaves. Once he hears the door to the library close his 

smiles fades. 
 

He looks down at his hooves and tears start to fall. As much as 

he fights the feeling, he can't help but start to cry. 
 

Serene walks up to his bed and climbs on. She goes up to 

Alternate Dawn and hugs him. Alternate Dawn returns the 

hug as he cries. 
 

FADE TO BLACK. 
 

END OF FILM 


